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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
October 21, 2015
10:30 a.m.

Location: Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Lori Boyer
Excused: Council President Anderson

Also: Council Member Reggie Brown; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein and Teresa Eichner – Finance Department; Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:35 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Mr. Gulliford applauded Mayor Curry’s decision to accompany JEA to New York for its bond rating review in November; this presents a unified front for Jacksonville to the financial markets.

BMAP credits
Council Member Boyer noted that the existing agreement between the City and JEA for water quality credits is only for a year and a half and will need to be renewed shortly. She wonders if the value of those credits could be calculated into the annual contribution formula in some way. JEA CEO Paul McElroy said the JEA is happy to consider that option but noted that the term of such agreement would be a consideration because enhanced nutrient reduction targets will take effect in 2023 at a substantial cost to both the JEA and the City. Additional negotiations will need to take place at that point in light of the new regulatory atmosphere. Mr. McElroy said that the JEA is beginning to look at new ideas to combine improved nutrient reduction with production of alternative water supply through changes at the Buckman wastewater treatment plant.
Septic tanks
In response to a question about the BMAP credit value of phasing out septic tanks, Assistant General Counsel Jody Brooks reported that the state provides relatively meager credits for septic tank phase-out, even close to water bodies. Ms. Boyer stated that the City’s only real mechanism to obtain BMAP credits is through street sweeping, septic tank phase-outs and construction of stormwater retention ponds. The JEA is of necessity going to have to bear the largest proportion of the nutrient reductions, but the City and JEA need to be partners in the effort and probably should incorporate that into the contribution formula. Mr. Gulliford noted data presented at previous meetings stating that less than half of the property owners using septic tanks to whom sewer availability is provided are interested in connecting to the public system; they don’t want to pay a monthly bill if their septic tank is functioning properly. Ms. Brooks stated that JEA’s bond covenants do not permit the utility to spread the cost of system expansions to the existing customer base. State law already requires that property owners tie in to an available sewer line within one year of installation, but local governments may waive that requirement and Jacksonville has adopted that waiver. She suggested that elimination of that waiver followed by an incentive program to property owners may be needed to get property owners to sign up to phase out their tanks.
The group discussed possible charges that could be imposed on septic tank users who decline to connect to available public sewer lines as an incentive to make the change and also as a means to generate revenue for additional line extensions and hookups. Robert Campbell of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that the Public Works Department has fairly accurate numbers on the number of septic tanks currently in operation in the city and the number in areas where public sewer is available. Mr. McElroy offered the example of St. Johns County’s publicly financed installation of sewer lines in a portion of Ponte Vedra area with the concurrent levy of a sewer availability fee on homes to which sewer was available, whether they voluntarily connected to the system or not, which incentivized homeowners to make the hookup. Ms. Boyer requested production of a map overlaying septic tank locations with public sewer availability with the intention of creating an urban service boundary within which use of public sewer would be required. She noted that the LUZ Committee does not get information on how sewer service will be provided in developments being authorized by rezonings and subdivision approvals, and therefore doesn’t have the ability to prevent additional septic tank problems from occurring if the Health Department issues the permits. Teresa Eichner of the Finance Department suggested the possibility of subjecting new septic tanks to a concurrency fee for future phase-out somewhat akin to the tree mitigation fund or a mobility fee roadway capacity charge. Council Member Brown noted the difficulty in coming up with a formula or mechanism that works for every part of Jacksonville’s diverse population – an $8,000 sewer hookup cost for a $40,000 house is a very different proposition than an $8,000 charge for a $140,000 house.
Concepts for future discussion
· No new zoning or subdivision approval for residential property without sewer line installation, whether it is used immediately or not.

· Fair share/concurrency aspect of sewer installation.

· JEA capacity charge to properties where sewer is available but not hooked up.

· Development of an urban/rural boundary for where new septic tanks are prohibited.

· City Council repeal of the waiver of mandatory hookup where sewer lines are available.

· Incentives and financing options to eliminate septic tanks and hook up to sewer.

· Imposition of a City environmental charge/assessment 

· Timing of a JEA charter amendment in conjunction with agreement on a revised annual contribution formula.

Mr. McElroy asked for clarification of how the committee envisions all of these items factoring into the discussion of the annual contribution renegotiation given the short time frame for that task compared to the long time frames to achieve many of these substantial challenges. Council Member Boyer suggested the possibility of developing a one page overall framework of conceptual agreement between the City and JEA on these issues that the JEA could take to the bond rating agencies in November to facilitate discussion of the annual contribution formula with the bond raters. The group agreed that all interested parties should bring suggested issues for inclusion in a conceptual framework document to next week’s meeting for discussion and assignment to individuals to prepare draft language.
Performance pay
Council Member Schellenberg distributed a chart of JEA annual cost savings over the past 6 years that were used in the calculation of pay for performance benefits. He expressed concern that the budgets are formulated so as to practically ensure that performance goals and cost savings can be achieved to trigger performance payouts. Council Member Boyer asked for advice from Jody Brooks as to whether and how the City Council can legitimately involve itself in setting boundaries or criteria for the JEA’s pay for performance program, respecting the JEA’s independence but recognizing the City Council’s ultimate authority to approve the JEA’s budget.
The committee will meet again on Tuesday, October 27th.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:57 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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